COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
THURSDAY 7 OCTOBER 2010 AT 10.00AM
PRESENT:

Councillor Mrs Clarke (Chairman) Councillors Allison (substitute for Councillor Mrs Farmer), S Bowman, Mrs Bradley, Cape, Hendry (substitute for Councillor Mrs Riddle), McDevitt (substitute for Councillor Glover) and Mrs Parsons.

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Luckley, Community Engagement Portfolio Holder

Councillor Mrs Bowman, Economic Development Portfolio Holder


Councillor Nedved, Observer


Gwen Dumpleton, Secretary, Carlisle Parish Council Association

COSP.66/10
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
There were apologies for absence submitted by Councillors Mrs Farmer, Glover and Mrs Riddle.
COSP.67/10
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest submitted.
COSP.68/10
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS
RESOLVED – That the minutes of the meetings held on 15 July 2010 be approved and signed.
COSP.69/10
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS
There were no items which had been the subject of call-in.
COSP.70/10
OVERVIEW REPORT AND WORK PROGRAMME
The Scrutiny Officer (Mrs Edwards) presented report OS.24/10 which provided an overview of matters relating to the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel’s work and included the latest version of the work programme and Forward Plan items which related to the Panel.

Mrs Edwards reported that:

· The Forward Plan of Executive key decisions, covering the period
1 October 2010 to 31 January 2011 had been published on 17 September 2010.  The issues that fell within the remit of the Panel were:

KD.026/10 – Charging for Statutory Notices under the Housing Act 2004


KD.030/10 – Discretionary Rate Relief Policy

Members agreed at the meeting on 26 August 2010 that the above reports would not be considered by the Panel

KD.006/10 – Women and Families Homelessness Accommodation – on the agenda of this Panel

KD.032/10 – Tullie House Governance Arrangements

KD.033/10 – Policy Framework

KD.029/10 – Budget process 2011/12

The above items to be considered at the meeting of the Panel on 25 November 2010.

· Neighbourhood Working Task and Finish Group – The initial meeting of the Group was held on 7 September 2010.  The Terms of Reference were agreed by Members of the Task Group and would need formal agreement by the Panel and the Environment and Economy O&S Panel.  

· Shared Service Business Case – Customer Contact Centre – The above business case was to be made available for scrutiny by the Panel.  Panel Members were asked to decide how they wished to scrutinise the business case.  Members believed that it was important to scrutinise the business case and suggested that a small Task and Finish Group be set up.  Councillor Allison agreed to sit on the group to form a link to the Resources O&S Panel.  Councillor Clarke asked for two more volunteers to contact her as soon as possible.  The Task and Finish Group are to submit a report to the meeting of the Panel in November 2010.
· Mrs Edwards reminded Members that the next meeting – 25 November 2010 – would be concentrating largely on the budget process.

· Members were reminded that there was a special meeting of the Panel arranged for 12 October 2010 at Harraby Community Centre with people from the Harraby and Longtown Together We Can pilots, Ward Councillors and partners when the Assistant Director (Community Engagement) would provide Members with an evaluation of the Community Empowerment Pilots.
RESOLVED – 1) That, subject to the issues raised above, the Overview Report incorporating the Work Programme and Forward Plan items relevant to this Panel be noted.

2)  That the Panel approved the Terms of Reference for the Neighbourhood Working Task and Finish Group

3) That a Task and Finish Group be set up to look at the Shared Services Business Case for the Customer Contact Centre and report back to the November meeting.  
COSP.71/10
AFFORDABLE WARMTH
The Principal Housing Officer – Private Sector (Mr Dickson) introduced 

Mr Thomas Barlow, Affordable Warmth Project Development Officer.  Mr Barlow gave a presentation on the Cumbria Affordable Warmth Project 2010-2013.  The presentation gave the background to the project, the Scrutiny respondents, the key objectives, recommendations and the current status of the project.
Mr Barlow advised the Panel of the Cumbria Warm Zone approach and how that type of detailed intervention was not reasonable county wide.  That data provided only so much of the story and there was a real need for the local perspective from each district.  As such the ambition was to see one Warm Zone or Area Based Approach in each district.  The local perspective was required as many of the homes that were fuel poor were not necessarily in deprived areas.  Trust was a big issue and it was often difficult to encourage people to apply for the necessary benefits which was why it was encouraging to see that certain areas in the region had appointed Village Agents who worked within rural communities.

While Members were aware of the fact that there was a need to do something to bring these issues to peoples’ attention, it was also necessary to lobby MPs to encourage the energy companies to do more in Cumbria to help people who may need assistance with their fuel situation.  Mr Barlow advised Members that Cumbria did not receive a fair share of the funding that was available through the national agency, Warm Front, nor from Carbon Energy Reduction Targets and the Community Energy Saving Programme.  As both of those funding streams ended on 30 December 2012, which meant the clock was ticking, prior to the Government’s new Green Deal coming into being, the details had not, as yet, been outlined.  

Mr Barlow was also working with various mental health agencies to determine the needs of vulnerable people, but that was a new area of work for him and he was heavily reliant on the advice and guidance provided by members of the Fuel Poverty Task Group.
Mr Barlow stated that the main priorities were promoting fuel poverty issues, ensuring a good basic foundation for advice services and developing policies and procedures that would advise and assist, and sharing good practice between authorities.
With regard to training Mr Barlow advised that Impact Housing were doing some good work through their Green Ways to Work Programme.  The training was most effective for customer facing staff, but take up had not been great, so Impact Housing were looking at developing a web based training programme.  

The charity, National Energy Action, offered a half day training programme aimed at Members and efforts were being made to arrange for Members to attend training sessions and Mr Barlow would shortly be contacting Members Services in each of the districts to gauge interest in training options on offer.

Mr Barlow was also in the process of writing to Chief Executives of the major energy companies providing them with data of need in Cumbria to gain a commitment from them to bring some assistance to the area.

Mr Barlow advised that a website was being developed that would provide a one-page link to as much information as possible.  The site was being reviewed by the Fuel Poverty Task and Finish Group and feedback would be brought to Members as soon as possible.  

In considering the work currently being undertaken on Affordable Warmth Members raised the following concerns and questions:

· Would it be possible to have a notification alert when new information had been added to the website?
Mr Barlow stated that that could be looked at although there were some restrictions to the site and it would not be interactive.  
· The Policy and Performance Manager had developed a database with a lot of useful information to identify households in need. Was that information being used to target households?
Dr Dan Bloomer from the Cumbria Observatory was leading on data assimilation along with Simon Gawlick of the Barrow IT group.  Both were gathering data across Cumbria that would result in identifying where fuel poor homes existed and areas that had low take up of insulation measures.  
· How can we measure how effective the work has been as the project progresses?  
To ensure funding was made available as soon as possible it was agreed that Mr Barlow would meet with Councillor Clarke and Mrs Edwards to discuss progress.  

It was felt that it was important that work was not duplicated across the county and that it would take some time to scrutinise.  Therefore it was agreed that Mr Barlow would provide regular feedback to the Panel.

· What information was available for Members to give to the public regarding keeping warm?
The advice was generally not to turn down the heating even if bills can’t be paid as there were mechanisms to help resolve those issues.  Mr Barlow advised that statistics showed that it was often younger people getting into financial difficulties.  Work was being done with energy companies to get the message across.  
· There was a lot of information given to people through the mail based on means testing.  Many people in fuel poverty situations did not apply for benefits. 
Mr Barlow advised that many people in that situation did not apply for benefits because of the stigma attached to fuel poverty and that a combined effort was needed from all agencies who dealt with people.  Village Agents were a good mechanism in rural areas as people appeared to trust their information and advice.  Work had shown that not all people on benefits were fuel poor and that the energy companies were doing some good work checking bills and contacting users if their fuel consumption was too high or too low.

· How closely are you working with Housing Associations?
Mr Barlow informed the Panel that he was building up a relationship with Impact Housing and Two Castles Housing, although thee was no collective meeting or joint working group of RSLs across the region, unlike the work that was being done in other districts across the North West.  

There was still a lot of work to be done across the region in relation to standards in the Private Rented Sector and Mr Barlow was working with private landlords to ensure that available funding was being used to ensure energy efficiency in properties.  Mr Barlow was also looking at how enforcement could be carried out if landlords were not complying with standards using the Housing Health and Safety Rating System (HHSRS).
· How many households were suffering fuel poverty in Carlisle?
Mr Barlow advised that there were no statistics available but it was estimated there were 6.5 million nationally.  Work was being done to ensure all bases were covered and that the work being planned was deliverable.  
· One of the most vulnerable groups was single parent families with young children.  What advice was being given to young mothers?
Mr Barlow informed that links had been established with the Cumbria Advice Network (CAN) and other financial inclusion groups held meetings quarterly with the advice networks and community organisations such as Sure Start.  Discussion had been held with a not for profit organisation called Go-Warm who delivered measures into areas with a Warm Zone or Area Based Approach that would be inclusive of all agencies operating within that area in order to effectively target such vulnerable groups.  

Mr Dickson advised that there were many reasons why people became fuel poor and often moved into and out of fuel poverty depending upon their circumstances and that it was difficult to know how many people were involved until direct contact was made.  Links were needed with health organisations as there were benefits to the health service of people remaining warm and healthy.
The Chairman thanked Mr Barlow for his presentation and stated that things needed to start moving quickly, forming links with housing and health.  Training was important and would be useful once budgets had been set up.  Funding needed to be targeted and therefore discussion was needed at the Executive.
RESOLVED – 1)  That Mr Barlow and Mr Dickson to meet with Councillor Clarke and Mrs Edwards to discuss progress and agree future reporting mechanisms..
COSP.72/10

MONITORING RURAL POLICY
The Rural Support Officer (Mrs Sutton) presented report ED.31/10 that provided an update on the implementation of rural policy and programmes in the rural area.

Mrs Sutton gave the background and development including work being undertaken by the Rural Community Empowerment and the Carlisle Parish Charter.  The current initiatives were also outlined.  They included the various projects within the Carlisle Partnership Themes of Economic Priorities, Children and Young People, Safer Stronger Communities and Healthy Communities and Older People.  

Mrs Sutton advised Members that Carlisle would be the first to review their Parish Charter next year and a cross county group was working on the Parish Charter survey with recommendations being passed to the City Council to find a way forward.

The Rural Support Officer (Mrs Hutchinson) advised that the Village Hall workshop was taking place on 20 November 2010 at Downagate and a programme was being developed around what the issues were and feedback from last year’s event.  
The Village Hall Exercise Programme had been combined with the Fab and Fifty programme and the spa group were looking at activities in partnership with Carlisle Leisure Limited and voluntary organisations.  Volunteers would be sought to assist with peer mentoring and to be a support buddy.  Funding was to be considered by the Healthy Communities group next week and funding in kind would be available from the spa and some income would be available from courses.  Activities held in village halls would also bring in much needed income
In considering the report on the Monitoring Rural Policy Members raised the following comments and questions:

· Was there any feedback about how to enable businesses to continue on a more secure footing?  Was assistance to be offered to small businesses in urban areas as well as rural?  
A report from the ‘Shop Doctor’ would give some idea of the outcomes.  Funding was available from the Department of Local Government and some of the pot could be available for urban work.  The issue had been discussed with the Economic Development Portfolio Holder (Councillor Mrs Bowman).

Councillor Mrs Bowman advised that the rural area had been targeted originally after which 21 stalls in the Market Hall had been consulted to determine whether they required any assistance.  That work had gone really well and reports coming back were very positive.  Depending upon how much funding was left that would be rolled out to the urban businesses.

· With regard to the survey about Broadband, was it too late to respond?
Mrs Hutchinson advised that the survey was being kept open until the end of the year.  Funding was available from North West Together We Can to look at activities people implement themselves.  Some of the solutions were expensive while others were more cost effective.  To date the survey had had 635 responses and that had shown that 64% of users had no service or service under 2mb speed.  
· There was concern that action in the rural areas would possibly jeopardise the urban areas.  It was not just youth clubs that were important but what young people were able to do.
Mrs Sutton advised that she had worked in Brampton and Longtown and advised that the rural support group was aware of the concerns and had put together a paper to identify actions that would solve some of the issues.  Mrs Sutton was working closely with staff at the Carlisle Youth Zone so rural areas were not left out.  

· Is the review of the Parish Plans necessary and is everyone doing them?
Mrs Sutton advised that 70% of the Parishes were reviewing the Parish Plans and the remaining 30% were not and possibly never will.  Whether the plans were useful depended upon the plan itself but those that had reviewed their plans had found it a useful exercise.  The matter would be discussed next week and the use of community led plans was being picked up in those discussions.  
The Town Clerk and Chief Executive (Ms Mooney) advised that she was the Carlisle representative of the Youth Zone board and suggested that it might be useful to invite the Chief Executive and the Chair of the Board to a future meeting.  Ms Mooney outlined the outreach model used in Bolton that was working effectively for the children and young people who could not access the main centre, and Carlisle Youth Zone was committed to use the model.  The work of the Children and Young Peoples group would not stop and the Youth Zone were working closely with all providers to continue provision.  There was a commitment that all children and young people should have access to quality support and provision and that included all the work taking place in community centres.
· Youth councils in my area are enthusiastic and the young people have raised money to provide a bus shelter to provide shelter while waiting for school buses.  
Mrs Sutton advised that Wetheral and Dalston Parish Councils were looking at having student advisors on the Parish Council.

· Would it be possible to provide transport in rural areas to get young people to the Youth Zone?
The Assistant Director (Community Engagement) (Mr Gerrard) advised that Officers were working on the transport issue but that it depended upon the level of provision and demand.  Stagecoach and Reays would be consulted regarding subsidised transport but that it was often difficult to provide transport to rural areas.  Bus companies were looking at the issues but there was nothing at the present time.

· There is concern in the urban areas about people being pulled into the Youth Zone and that concern would lessen if people were made aware of what activities were available.
Ms Mooney stated that the Youth Zone Board and Chief Executive were aware of the concerns and wanted to look at provisions where there was little or no support, but that more money and resources would be required.
The Community Engagement Portfolio Holder stated that there had been a commitment, with regard to other areas, from the early days from the Youth Zone.
The Secretary of Carlisle Parish Council Association (Mrs Dumpleton) stated that there was a lot of work going on around locality working and Parish Councils were trying to develop a model for locality based working.  Mrs Dumpleton believed it was important that the Parish Councils worked with the City and County Councils as the Parish Councils needed the support.  The Parish Councils had identified 90 issues where joint work could be done and one of those was the Youth Zone.
· It was not just people in rural areas that there were problems accessing Youth Zone activities.  Some people in deprived areas had transport issues.  Discussions with Youth Zone staff had given some assurances but the Member was still unsure how things would work and believed that more than verbal assurances were needed.

· What is the Longtown Asset Review referred to in the report?
Mrs Sutton advised it was a joint asset review carried out with the County Council covering Brampton and Longtown with regard top the playing fields facilities.  Once a planning application for the site of Lochinvar School had been submitted an application would be submitted to re-develop the playing fields.  Mrs Sutton stated that the County Council were putting money into the scheme to ensure that the fields remained as playing fields.

The Chairman thanked the officers for the report and suggested that the Rural Monitoring Plan be looked at more than once per year.  It was hoped that the Panel could build a closer relationship with the Parish Council representative.
RESOLVED – 1)  That a copy of the Partnership Community Plan be made available for Scrutiny in due course
2)  That a meeting be arranged with Councillor Clarke, Councillor Bradley and the Economic Development Portfolio Holder to discuss the ‘shop doctor’ scheme.  The Chair of the Environment and Economy O&S Scrutiny Panel should also be invited to attend.  
3) That the Chief Executive and Chair of Carlisle Youth Zone be invited to a future meeting of the Panel
COSP.73/10

WOMEN AND FAMILIES HOMELESSNESS ACCOMMODATION
The Assistant Director (Community Engagement) (Mr Gerrard) submitted report CD.16/10 that presented Members with the report that was due to go to Executive on 11 October 2010 regarding Women and Families Accommodation Project.  The report gave the background to the project and advised that the new accommodation would be self contained apartment/house provision and not a like for like hostel replacement.  Executive Members had decided at their meeting in March 2010, when details of sites was presented, that officers should initiate consultation with Ward Councillors, stakeholders and local residents on the site at Wood Street/Bright Street. Due to concerns raised as a result of that consultation it was considered appropriate to undertake a second site selection process.  That identified 3 other sites and those sites, along with Wood Street/Bright Street were scored using criteria considered by the group to be of primary importance.  
Mr Gerrard advised that consultation had taken place with Cumbria Constabulary and the Primary Care Trust (Health) and that consultation was underway with residents around Water Street.

The Chairman advised Members that it was important that the correct terminology was used in relation to the accommodation.  She stressed that the project was for accommodation and not a hostel.

The Principal Housing Officer (Mrs Rhodes) stated that she had been out the previous week and had spoken with residents in Water Street and handed out letters advising at what stage the project was.  There had been positive feedback from the questionnaires.  Mrs Rhodes had also met with the owner of the car sales business that was currently on the site and assured him that the project was at an early stage and that nothing definite had been agreed and that she would keep him updated.  Mrs Rhodes had also met with the Ward Councillor.
The Housing and Health Services Manager (Mr Taylor) tabled updated documents to the Panel that contained additional information regarding the project.

In considering the report Members raised the following concerns and questions:
· Why did the car park at Cecil Street get a lower score than Water Street?
Mr Taylor explained the scoring system and advised that the lower score was due to factors behind the scoring.  Mr Taylor advised that Water Street was closer to the new proposed resources centre and play facilities than Cecil Street.

· Did the difference in levels between the car parks in Cecil Street affect the scores?
Mrs Rhodes advised that the matter was taken into consideration but concerns had been raised regarding anti-social behaviour from people on Botchergate and that the site was behind the drug and alcohol drop in services.  That explained part of the reason why the car park had scored lower than Water Street.

The Chairman asked the press to be patient with regard to publishing information about the proposed accommodation.  She stated that there had been a lot of cruel press lately and the women and children living in the present accommodation could read the articles and that, at such a difficult time, they needed a safe and positive place to be. The Chairman knew that the staff at the present accommodation were highly qualified and did some fantastic work with the women and children, and helped them to turn their lives around.  At a previous workshop Members had seen drawings and poetry from some of the children using the current accommodation and it was quite upsetting to see the effects the ‘stigma’ of homelessness could have on children as well as adults.  

The Resource Planning Manager (Mr Swindlehurst) advised that he had used the matrix described for every new project that the Council undertook and explained how the matrix had been used to score the final 4 sites considered.

· One of the Ward Councillors for Water Street stated that she had been offered a briefing immediately prior to the article going into the press.  The business on the site had found out about the proposals from the press article and had contacted the relevant officers and the Portfolio Holder who had offered to meet the owner to discuss a possible new site for the business.  

· The Member was disappointed at some of the comments on the News & Star website and believed that anyone could experience circumstances that could lead to homelessness.

· A Member believed that, as the project had been progressing for some time it was important that the matter was moved on as urgently as possible.

The Community Engagement Portfolio Holder advised that in endeavouring to improve peoples’ lives there would be obstacles and that if the job was worthwhile then it was worth carrying on until it was successful.

At the end of the meeting a member of the public stated that, with regard to the Chairman’s earlier comments about the press, there had been comments on Councillors’ blogs and websites that were sneering with regard to people south of the river and that if Councillors expected the public to believe in a particular way they should get their own house in order.

The Chairman replied that all Councillors conformed to a Code of Conduct and that should anyone breach that Code, the person would be dealt with accordingly.  

RESOLVED – 1) That the Panel were concerned about the length of time the project was taking and urged the Executive to progress the accommodation as quickly as possible
COSP.74/10

ANNUAL EQUALITY REPORT
The Policy and Performance Manager (Mr O’Keeffe) presented the Annual Equality Report (PPP.40/10) and outlined the key areas of progress that the City council had made over the year 2009-2010 around equality and diversity.  Every member of staff attended a Future Focus event in the months up to March 2009 and were asked questions around various challenges that provided information to refresh the values of the Council.  
In parallel with the developments of the Equality Act 2010 the Council began to develop a new Comprehensive Equality Scheme that had been adopted.  The development of the scheme helped the Council to focus on the key aspects of the Equality Framework for Local Government throughout 2009/10.  Mr O’Keeffe explained that Cumbria County Council and the Cumbria District Councils had worked together to develop the Equality Framework and that the City Council had played an active part in the project to date.  

The report updated Members of Performance over 2009/10 of the Corporate Equality Group, the Monitoring Group and the monitoring performance relating to equality and diversity, as well as service monitoring and equality mapping.  There were also updates on the Equality Impact Assessment, Corporate Complaints, Harassment/Hate Crime reporting and Partnership Working.  
Mr O’Keeffe emphasised the draft nature of the report and offered to bring an updated version to the meeting in November, after the peer challenge had taken place, in order to bring all the learning to one, up to date, report.  It as agreed that as the November meeting would concentrate largely on budget issues it would be more appropriate for the report to be submitted at the January meeting.  Mr O’Keeffe suggested bringing regular updates to the Panel rather than an annual report.

Mr O’Keeffe believed that the Equality Impact Assessment had been a major driver and officers were looking at impact that changes to policies would have on changes in procedure.  The important priorities and areas were health and health inequality and Mr O’Keeffe stated that there was a requirement to look at those issues with regard to the Councils’ Code of Practice.  

In discussing the report Members raised the following comments and questions:

· The report mentions a survey on allotments in 2009/10.  Was the survey carried out at all allotments or targeted areas?
Mr O’Keeffe advised that the survey had covered all allotments and there had been a very good response.  A report was to be prepared that would inform the wider Green Spaces strategy.  The Healthy City Strategy Group were considering bids capable of impacting on spearhead indicators with regard to health inequalities with a positive impact on Carlisle’s Healthy City status.  The draft proposals would take time to work up prior to the bidding process and strategy work.    Equality had been part of the summary work and that helped to develop the survey work.

· The corporate complains section of the report states that 18 corporate complainants out of 18 had completed the equality monitoring sheet.  Was that the only form of monitoring complaints?  What were the reasons for the results and was that an appropriate way to assess the complaints process?  Were there other complainants that were resolved or did they just give up.  Was there a more accurate way to assess corporate complaints?  As Corporate complaints were monitored by Resources O&S it would appropriate for the Panel’s comments to be forwarded to that Panel.  It was also noted that there was a high number of complainants who were White British and it was asked whether that meant that the scheme was inaccessible to other races.  It was further noted that there was a high number of complainants who declared that they had a disability.
Mr O’Keeffe advised that corporate complaints was an area that needed more work.  The low figure could indicate that there had been more lower level complaints that had not escalated to corporate complaint level.
· When the updated report is submitted in January will it show the work of the Carlisle Credit Union?
Mr O’Keeffe advised that it would include that information as well as the work of the benefits advice agency and the Age Concern advice agency.
· With regard to hate crime reporting were there any figures to show the numbers and types of incidents?
Mr O’Keeffe advised that he would be able to get a breakdown of the figures from the Covalent system, but not the outcome of any investigations.  Mr O’Keeffe stated that incidents were reported to local police stations.

· It would be useful to know how many incidents were reported through community centres and that the centres should be doing more to draw attention to that facility.
A Member stated that he did not understand the equality module.  Mr O’Keeffe informed Members that the information in the report was the simplest map from the Govmetric system and that feedback volume was the number of respondents.  He believed that the system provided useful data for the equality impact assessments and suggested that it may benefit the Panel to have a presentation on the system.

· Information on Migrant Workers had been presented to the Executive.  What had happened with that information?
The Local Strategic Partnership had considered the recommendations as part of the wider cohesion report and that had been adopted.  Mr O’Keeffe did not have information regarding work from the report but would update Members at the January meeting.  

RESOLVED – 1) That a referral be made to the Resources O&S Panel to request that they look at the Corporate Complaints Procedure as Panel Members agreed that there may possibly be an under recording of complaints

2)  That Members of the Panel be provided with a breakdown of hate crime incidents

3)  That an updated report be submitted for the meeting in January 2011 detailing feedback from the Equalities Framework Assessment plus full details of actions taken on the recommendations made by the Migrant Workers Task and Finish Group.
COSP.75/10
LOCAL ENTERPRISE PARTNERSHIPS, THE REGIONAL GROWTH FUND AND SUPPORT FOR THE NORTH WEST REGION
The Town Clerk and Chief Executive (Ms Mooney) submitted report CE.25/10 updating Executive Members on the development of the Local Enterprise Partnerships (LEPs), explaining the purpose of the Regional Growth Fund and the need for the City Council to respond to the Government's consultation thereon, and updating Members on work undertaken to date by the North West Local Authorities.

Ms Mooney set out the context around the formation of LEPs, which would replace the Regional Development Agencies which were being abolished by the Government with an end date of March 2012.  The Coalition Government was committed to putting local businesses on an equal footing with local authorities and it was expected that a business leader would take the role of the LEP Chair.  

The Government expected LEPs to provide strategic leadership in their areas, to set out local economic priorities and to provide the best environment for business growth in those areas.  A White Paper scheduled for publication in the Autumn should contain greater clarity on the role and functions of LEPs and detail the Government's approach to sub-regional growth. The Government had stated that for LEPs to be sufficiently strategic, individual local authorities should consider joining up with groups of upper tier authorities, with proposals from potential LEPs requested by 6 September 2010, submissions to include new and fresh ideas for the new LEPs to commit to addressing economic development in radical and innovative ways.

Evidence from across the country showed a mixed picture in terms of the development of LEPs and, although the position in the North West was not totally settled, the sub regions appeared to be developing their LEPs within their sub regional boundaries.  She outlined actions undertaken in Carlisle and Cumbria, commenting that The Cumbria Leaders' Board, at a special meeting on 16 August 2010, had agreed that a stand alone Cumbria LEP was the best option and should be progressed.  That agreement was subject to a number of conditions, including the importance of all Cumbria Councils and partners having equal involvement and status in the development of the LEP.  In relation to the private sector, which would make up half of the Cumbria LEP, the Cumbria Chamber was consulting with the business community in the county and going wider than the Chamber membership.

The Cumbria Chief Executive's Group had, at its meeting on 13 August 2010, agreed that should a Cumbria LEP be agreed to progress by the Cumbria Leaders' Board, then a co-ordination group should be quickly established to finalise the LEP bid, co-ordinate the response to the Regional Growth Fund (RGF) consultation and for both submissions to be presented to the CLB on 27 August 2010.  Following the 6 September 2010 deadline the group would continue to work on the practical aspects of the LEP bid and the RGF, reporting directly to the Cumbria Leaders' Board and the Cumbria Chief Executives' Group.  The political processes within each of the local authorities would also be taken into account.

Ms Mooney informed Members that the RGF, set at £1b for 2011-2013, was announced in the Budget statement on 22 June 2010 and was an important component of the work of the LEPs in providing access to investment needed to achieve their priorities.  A Consultation document had since been issued seeking views on how the RGF should work, with a deadline date of 6 September 2010.  The Government was particularly keen to ensure that the Fund was flexible enough to meet different needs in different places and it would therefore have two main objectives:

-
 to encourage private sector enterprise by providing support for projects with significant potential for economic growth and create additional sustainable private sector employment; and 

- 
to support in particular those areas and communities currently dependent on the public sector make the transition to sustainable private sector led growth and prosperity.

A co-ordinated response to the RGF consultation, on behalf of Cumbria, was being led by South Lakeland District Council and, unless there were any significant differences of opinion, it was felt that the City Council should not submit its own response.

Ms Mooney outlined work being undertaken in the North West Region, pointing out that at the 4NW Annual General Meeting on 2 July 2010 it had been agreed that a Chief Executives' Task and Finish Group would be established to determine the principles for any future North West arrangements.  She added that the NW Chief Executives' Group had now met three times and had focussed on areas of work around LEPs, Residual Regional Functions, Detailed Functions and Transition, details of which were provided.  A set of principles for the Residual Regional Functions was appended to the report.

Ms Mooney stated that there had been no word regarding the Cumbria LEP and though there were many rumours circulating, it was important to wait for the official line from the Government.  A Select Committee was looking at 11 bids that comprised excellent bids, those that needed more work and those that were likely to be rejected.  Ms Mooney believed that the Greater Manchester bid was a good one and it would be appropriate to set that as the benchmark.  The North West Chief Executives Transition Team was working on the LEP bids and the Regional Growth fund and they wanted to make sure work by the NWDA and Government Office North West was being picked up, given the demise of both organisations in 2012.  Countywide there was no indication of the LEP bid and a LEP Steering Group had been established, comprising the County Council, NWDA, the private sector and Cumbria Chief Executives.  The first meeting would be held shortly and that meeting would produce the Terms of Reference for the Cumbria LEP Board, which would be submitted to the Cumbria Leaders’ Board for approval.  .
Ms Mooney advised that there was no local delivery board in Carlisle as the City Council was undergoing the transformation of the Economic Development Directorate, but was being reviewed. 
She also informed Members that the Carlisle Delivery Board had to mirror the Cumbria LEP and be private sector led.  Projects needed to be ready and robust so that when the RGF bids were needed they would be ready with clear priorities.
In discussing the report Members raised the following comments and questions:

· Does the Council have a ‘Plan B’?  There was a view that Cumbria was not big enough so we need to be ready.
· Do we have any information on a joint bid with Lancashire?
Ms Mooney advised that Lancashire have submitted 3 bids.  The Cumbria bid was a good one and, although it had a small population over a large geographical area, it could stand as one bid.  

· Are the Cumbrian MPs supporting the Cumbria bid?
Ms Mooney advised that they were.

· If the LEP Board was being led by people from the private sector how would they be selected?  And who would make the decision?
Ms Mooney explained that the Nolan principle would apply and the Chair would be someone from the private sector.  The Cumbria Chamber of Trade was working with the private sector with job descriptions and selection and final appointment.  
· Is there a timeline for the Carlisle Board?
Ms Mooney stated that she was talking with the private sector with regard to models and would report back to the members briefing later in October.  She believed it was important that the Council learned lessons from Carlisle Renaissance.  There would be a report to the Cumbria Leaders Board at the end of October.

· It was important that Members across the board come together and get behind the bid.
RESOLVED:  1).  That the Panel supported the development of a Cumbria Local Enterprise Partnership Board
2)  That the Panel noted the progress on the response to the consultation on the Regional Growth Fund

(The meeting ended at 12.50pm)
